March 18, 2021 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Chairperson Sharon Folcey.

Members present: Sharon Folcey, David Pierce, Alan McCoy, Remy Gomez and Nodji VanWychen.
Members absent: 
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, Highway Commissioner - David Ohnstad, County Administrator – Tina Osterberg and Project Manager -Tyson Langrehr.
1.  Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Last Meeting Minutes-Motion to approve the minutes of the February 18, 2021 regular meeting made by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Alan McCoy.  All ayes, motion carried.
 3.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

Month Vouchers -
$374,183.42
4.  CTH PC & CTH ET Design Proposals (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad explained the funding for CTH PC and the steps that this project will need to take.  The power company is hoping to relocate their power line this summer.  In order to do the power line relocation, we will have to come up with a right of way plat, which will involve some acquisition of property.  There are 26 property owners that this will affect.  Ohnstad has had a contract drawn up with Jewell and Associates to extend the scope of the project to handle this process, but he has not executed it yet.  Ohnstad presented the committee with a copy of the contract scope and fees.  The committee discussed all the contract steps.  This contract is not to exceed $176,460.  Ohnstad did explain that the county will need to do a title search which will cost an additional $7,600, but we do have to perform the search in order to create a right of way plat.  Sharon Folcey inquired as to when this process would start.  Ohnstad is hoping to execute the contract yet this week so Vernon Electric has enough time to relocate their lines.  

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad then explained that the county has been awarded a CHIP D for a portion of CTH ET.  A majority of the detailed engineering for this project is related to the City of Tomah.  Since the detailed engineering is related to the City’s sewer and water, curbs, etc., we have elected to have the City use their engineering firm to work through these details.  The engineering company that the City uses is also from Spring Green.  Ohnstad explained that this portion of the project will be in design for a year.  The County’s portion of this contract is not to exceed $115,900, which is basically for the two 24’ driving lanes.  The driving lanes are the County’s responsibility, where the municipal utilities are the City’s responsibility.  Ohnstad presented the committee with a project scope and fee schedule and went over the details.  Nodji VanWychen inquired about the section of CTH ET that is from Nicholas Street to State Highway 21.  Commissioner Ohnstad explained that this portion of the project got delayed as Rails and Harbors changed their review process.  The design is 90% complete with one parcel left for acquisition.  This portion of the project should be done next year, while stage 3 will be completed in 2023.
5.  Alternative Funding Concepts (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad handed out a copy of the committee’s 10 year road improvement plan, which was just updated in January.  This plan addresses previous concerns of us not having the funds to fix half of our county highways.  Ohnstad also handed out a summary document that shows the General Property Tax Levy and the General Transportation Aids that the department has received for the last 10 years.  He also handed out a copy of funding supported through the state statutes with 3 alternative options.  One of the funding options is to create a county road and bridge fund; tax levy per state statue 83.065.  Ohnstad is unsure why this option has not been looked into before.  He has contacted the County Corporation Counsel, whom has validated this concept.  Corporate Counsel also advised him that the county could make this levy option zero as well.  Ohnstad furthered to mention that there are also options from sales tax, sales tax on gas, property taxes, vehicle registration wheel tax and utility district.  Unfortunately, we have reviewed these options in the past with no strong outcome.  Commissioner Ohnstad does feel that the road and bridge levy should be looked at even though presently this does come under the levy cap.  David Pierce stated that the wheel tax option was looked at before and was tabled indefinitely.  Ohnstad expressed that the current general property tax funds that the department is receiving is equivalent to 1.5 mils.  If we increased it to the 2 mil max, that would bring the departments general property tax funds up to a little over $7 million.  This would be a net gain of over $3 million per year.  Ohnstad stated that “something needs to give, but the board of supervisors is going to have to deal with the constituents or the funding of the highway system”.  Remy Gomez feels that the increased tax levy would be a benefit to the people, but he is sure that the County Administrator is not for the concept of bonding.  Ohnstad stated that there is a push at the state legislative levy to take the county road and bridge fund outside of the levy cap.  Bonding is the third option.  Mr. Ohnstad inquired if Ms. Osterberg had anything thoughts in reference to this concern.  County Administrator Osterberg suggested a binding referendum.  Ms. Osterberg also stated “that it is great that the team put the 10 year plan together, but it is not if we cannot fund it”.  She is not sure that a wheel tax will keep up with the expense over time.  Sharon Folcey inquired if that the State of Wisconsin has come up with anything.  It has been said that the state may consider increasing the General Transportation Aids by 2%.  Sharon likes the idea of a referendum, so we can see what the residents of the county are thinking.  Ohnstad stated that if we were going to a binding referendum, the county highway projects need to be spread out around the county, so the residents take an interest it the concept.  Remy Gomez feels that the referendum should be binding and that people hate potholes.  County Administrator Tina Osterberg stated that there would have to be meetings as the public would want to know how much this impacts them.  Commissioner Ohnstad inquired to the committee if they would want to look into what a referendum may look like.  Osterberg is going to try and schedule a potential zoom meeting next month with the county’s bonding agent.

6.  Village of Norwalk ATV Ordinance (Discussion & Decision)

Highway Commissioner Ohnstad explained that back in 2019 we had submitted a signing request for a section north of the Village of Norwalk.  They sent a notice stating that both the county and the village need to revise their ordinances.  This has basically been sitting at the DOT office.  Ohnstad was finally able to get a hold of a supervisor that explained what needed to be done.  The ATV ordinance has been revised to include a section of State Highway 71 for CTH N north to CTH T south.  The committee can take action, but the resolution still needs to be approved by Corporate Counsel.  The Village of Norwalk and the Town of Ridgeville will also need to amend their ordinance to include this section of roadway.  Motion made by Remy Gomez to approve the amended resolution pending the approval of Monroe County’s Corporation Counsel, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.

7.   Commissioner Report (Discussion)
· Commissioner Ohnstad presented the committee with a newspaper article from the Monroe County Herald entitled “The path to business success?  Treat employees as assets, not expenses.”  Al McCoy inquired about the Highway Department’s standings in regards to PTO.  Ohnstad stated that he did not feel it was his place to speak on behalf of the employees, but feels there are still serious concerns.
· Road bans are still on and we are waiting for the roads to stabilize.

· We opened culvert bids for CTH N and finished up the pavement design.  Presently the staff is working on road right of way clearing.  Ohnstad does not feel that we will have an issue getting this project completed.
· The bridge designs for the CTH M, N and Z bridges have been started.  We are hoping to contract this work this summer.

· The plans for CTH PP are 90% done.  We are having some trouble getting the archeological review completed.

· Sharon Folcey inquired how our culvert inventory is coming.  Ohnstad stated that we are in process and that Tyson has been working with Jeremy in regards to the Climate Change committee.

8.  Set Next Month Meeting Date (Discussion & Decision)

April 15, 2021 at 9 a.m.  *Remy Gomez will not be able to attend.
9.  Future Agenda Items

Funding referendum and project updates.
Motion to adjourn at 10:51 a.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
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